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Historic Preservation Commission 

Meeting Minutes of June 19, 2012
Chairman Milofsky called the meeting to order at 5:07 p.m.  Present: Commissioners Michelle Sanchez, Wally Shidler, Chairman Barry Milofsky.  Absent: None.  Also present: Planning Manager Eric Garcia and Recording Secretary Genny Ochoa.  Planning Manager Garcia introduced Interim Community Development Director Jack Wong and Code Enforcement Supervisor Enrique Mendez who were also in attendance.
Public Appearances


None. 
Continued Public Hearings

None.

Public Hearings

A.  CASE NO. 12-01 CA (Certificate of Appropriateness);  Consideration of a resolution granting a Certificate of Appropriateness in connection with an alteration to a supporting structure of Historic Resource Designation 08-04, St. Matthias Church, located at 3095 E. Florence Avenue (APN: 6323-109-009).

Planning Manager Garcia reviewed the Administrative Report.  Mr. Garcia stated that St. Matthias Church (the “Church”) had changed out a number of windows to the rectory located immediately north of the main church building.  The rectory is a supporting structure to the church building which was designated a historic resource in 2008.  Mr. Garcia reported that the Church had replaced 19 original metal casement windows with vinyl, dual-pane windows without building permits.  Mr. Garcia stated that this style of window was inconsistent with the City’s Historic Preservation Design Guidelines or the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation, which must be met for historically designated properties. Mr. Garcia added that the applicant, Han and Bell Construction, Inc. (contractor), on behalf of the property owner, Archdiocese of Los Angeles (the “Archdiocese”), was requesting that the vinyl windows be legalized through the Commission’s approval of a Certificate of Appropriateness.   Mr. Garcia stated that staff’s recommendation was to approve the Certificate of Appropriateness, however, requiring that the illegally installed windows be replaced with windows that are similar in style and appearance to the original divided-light casement windows.   Mr. Garcia further stated that the window alterations, as recommended by staff, would be in conformance with the Commission’s adopted guidelines as well as the Secretary of Interior’s Standards.  Mr. Garcia added that the project, as conditioned by staff, would not adversely affect the integrity of the subject structure and complies with the City’s design guidelines; and, further, that staff recommended the approval of Resolution No. 12-01 CA subject to Conditions No. 1-8 outlined therein.

Chairman Milofsky opened the public hearing and called for those wishing to speak for or against Case No. 12-01 CA.  Mr. John Bell (Han and Bell Construction, Inc., 1125 E. 10th St., Long Beach, CA 90813), applicant, came forward to speak in favor of the Certificate of Appropriateness 
for the window alterations.  Mr. Bell stated that the rectory served as the priest’s quarters and that “they” (Church officials) “wanted something that was more efficient.”  Mr. Bell added that the windows were installed, not for cosmetic reasons, but to reduce noise and provide privacy in the rectory.  Mr. Bell stated that changing out the existing windows to casement windows as recommended by staff “would not work,” as they were not structurally adequate to provide the desired safety enhancement and privacy features.  Mr. Bell added that the Archdiocese wanted to work with the City in correcting the situation and requested that the Commission approve the Certificate of Appropriateness allowing the existing windows to remain.

Mr. Mo Dianat (Archdiocese of Los Angeles, 3424 Wilshire Blvd., Los Angeles, CA 90010) came forward and stated that “some of these windows were changed by Lowe’s years ago.” Mr. Dianat stated that the newly installed windows were intended to match windows that were changed in recent years. Mr. Dianat added that the Church had been designated a historic resource after the window changes.  Mr. Dianat further requested that the Commission approve a Certificate of Appropriateness for the alteration to a supporting structure of St. Matthias Church (replacement of the original casement windows with the vinyl, dual-pane windows).

Chairman Milofsky stated that there were two issues at hand:  1) Windows were replaced without building permits; and 2) replacement windows were “not appropriate to the building.”  

Vice Chair Sanchez stated that the existing windows should be replaced with casement windows and “should match historically.”  



Code Enforcement Supervisor Enrique Mendez summarized the City’s code enforcement process in obtaining code compliance by property owners who have altered their properties without City approval.  Mr. Mendez indicated that penalties could include criminal prosecution leading to fines of up to $1,000.

After a discussion, the Commission recommended to modify Condition No. 4 of the proposed resolution to require the applicant to submit drawings and samples of any proposed work for City review and approval prior to the issuance of a permit or initiation of work on the windows.


With no one else coming forward to speak for or against Case No. 12-01 CA, Chairman Milofsky declared the public hearing closed.  Commissioner Shidler motioned, seconded by Vice Chair Sanchez, to APPROVE AND ADOPT RESOLUTION NO. 12-01 CA, granting a Certificate of Appropriateness relating to window alterations to a supporting structure of Historic Resource Designation 08-04, which features shall be consistent with the Historic Preservation Design Guidelines and the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation, subject to Conditions
1-8, as modified.  Motion carried.

Planning Manager Garcia announced that an appeal of the Commission’s decision may be filed with the City Clerk’s Office within 15 calendar days.

 New Business

A. Discussion and/or action regarding staff’s recommendation of issuing a Certificate of No Effect for the proposed installation of exterior security bars on three windows located in the Police Department building along the South Elevation corridor. (Reference Civic Center Historic Resource Designation 07-03).

Planning Manager Garcia reviewed the Administrative Report and stated that three windows leading to trustee jail cells on the ground floor of the Police Department building had been recently vandalized and broken.  Mr. Garcia stated that the City had made repairs to the windows and that,  as a security measure, the City would be installing decorative wrought iron security bars on the exterior of the window openings.  Mr. Garcia added that the installation of the security bars would not alter or compromise the integrity of the existing windows or window openings, and furthermore, would not adversely affect the historic character of the building.  Mr. Garcia stated that the proposed work would be consistent with the Secretary of Interior’s Standards and that staff recommended that the Commission approve the issuance of a Certificate of No Effect for the proposed installation of the security bars.


Vice Chair Sanchez motioned, seconded by Commissioner Shidler, to recommend to the City Council the installation of decorative wrought iron security bars to the Police Department windows located on the south elevation within the corridor and that staff issue a Certificate of No Effect.  Motion carried. 
Subjects Presented by Historic Preservation Commissioners


Chairman Milofsky led a discussion on how the City’s Code Enforcement Division can assist in the historic preservation of properties. Code Enforcement Supervisor Mendez recommended that staff maintain logs of properties designated as historic resources, as well as the participation of the Code Enforcement Division in historic designation hearings.  Chairman Milofsky suggested that the City provide information to home improvement retailers, (e.g., The Home Depot, Lowe’s) on building improvement regulations for potential historic properties.
Information Items

A. Update on the Residential Rehabilitation Project at 6614-6700 Middleton Street.

Vice Chair Sanchez reported that she attended the groundbreaking ceremony.  Planning Manager Garcia stated that the Oldtimers Foundation would be attending a future Commission meeting to provide an update on the proposed work to the structures.


A brief discussion was held on the rehabilitation of structures.  Mr. Garcia stated that Planning Division review is required for all exterior improvements of buildings and added that 
any historic elements of the building must be maintained.
Identification of Items in Progress

A. Street Tree Removal Policy.

Planning Manager Garcia reported that a staff meeting with Chairman Milofsky to review the work in progress on this item is pending. 

B. Number and identification of churches within the City.


Vice Chair Sanchez stated that the report should include only churches that could potentially be designated as historic buildings.

Closed Session

None.

 Adjournment

There being no further business, Chairman Milofsky adjourned the meeting at 6:18 p.m. to the regular meeting of August 21, 2012.
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